

- 1 Zaidi SH. Bhopal and after. *Am J Indust Med* 1986; **9**: 215–16.
- 2 De Marchi B. The Seveso Directive: an Italian pilot study in enabling communication. *Risk Anal* 1991; **11**: 207–15.
- 3 Bowen HJ, Palmer SR, Fielder HMP, Coleman G, Routledge PA, Fone DL. Community exposures to chemical incidents: development and evaluation of the first environmental public health surveillance system in Europe. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2000; **54**: 870–73.
- 4 Edling A, Franke S, Gunnarsson G, Orrenius S, Winblad E. Around Hallandsåsen. Report of the Tunnel Commission. SOU (government investigation office). Stockholm: Fritzes, 1998.
- 5 Berglund M, Boström C-E, Bylin G, et al. Health risk evaluation of nitrogen oxides. *Scand J Work Environ Health* 1993; **19** (suppl 2).
- 6 Berglund M, Bråbäck L, Bylin G, Jonson JO, Vahter M. Personal NO₂ exposure monitoring shows high exposure among ice-skating schoolchildren. *Arch Environ Health* 1994; **49**: 17–24.
- 7 Karlson-Stiber C, Höjer J, Sjöholm A, Bluhm G, Salomonson H. Nitrogen dioxide pneumonitis in ice hockey players. *J Intern Med* 1996; **5**: 451–56.
- 8 Rosenlund M, Bluhm G. Health effects resulting from nitrogen dioxide exposure in an indoor ice arena. *Arch Environ Health* 1999; **54**: 52–57.

Scotland the brave: collective responsibility for personal care for the elderly and for the young disabled

The Scottish Parliament's resolve to recognise the "benefits in providing free personal care for the elderly" and "to report by August, 2001, its proposals for doing so" has been widely trumpeted as a victory for proportional representation and for the people of Scotland.¹

The question of charging for personal and social care boils down to principle. How does a rich nation such as the UK want to treat its older and its disabled people and those with chronic disease? Should its citizens be collectively responsible or individually liable for the risks and costs of ill-health and disability?

Personal care concerns those most intimate of daily tasks: washing, feeding, toileting, and dressing. Although bound up with the individual's personal freedom and essential to health and wellbeing, these functions have been seen as commodities and are increasingly being traded as multibillion pound goods on the stock market. Since 1979, service provision by the National Health Service (NHS) for older people, convalescence, rehabilitation, and mental illness has dwindled to around a quarter of all care beds (from more than 80%), with service closures continuing at 4000 beds a year in 1999–2000.² Formerly provided universally free at the point of delivery, this care is increasingly being provided by an unregulated for-profit private sector and paid for by the individual until he or she is too poor to pay.

The Royal Commission on Long Term Care, established by the Labour government in 1997, concluded that no system of private funding, whether private insurance or pensions or charges, could meet the unpredictable and catastrophic costs of personal care. Its core recommendation was that the State should provide personal care through a universal element in state provision met from general taxation. By doing so the State would give "the best thing society can offer—freedom from fear and a new security in old age".³

The UK government went further in its endorsement of this policy. The NHS Plan (p 37) says: "Charges are inequitable in two important respects. First, new charges increase the proportion of funding from the unhealthy, old and poor compared with the healthy, young and wealthy. In particular, high charges risk worsening access to healthcare by the poor. As the World Health Organisation report—which assessed the UK as having one of the fairest systems in the world for funding healthcare—concludes: 'Fairness of financial risk protection requires the highest

possible degrees of separation between contributions and utilisation".⁴

But having made the case for abolishing charges on redistributive and economic grounds, the NHS Plan undergoes an extraordinary volte face: ". . . the Government does not believe that making personal care universally free is the best use of these resources". And the government has published a consultation document on charging for home care and social services that confirms that local authorities and primary-care trusts can charge up to 55% of an individual's income for personal care.⁵ This proposal will affect particularly the younger disabled people who want to work. The Health and Social Care Bill currently in committee stage will extend the long-term care lottery with its unjust and complex system of charging and eligibility criteria to NHS bodies.^{6,7}

The Scottish Parliament's stance on personal care has significance beyond the UK because it rejects an internationally coordinated policy of public-sector retrenchment. Governments behind trading blocs such as the World Trade Organisation, the European Union, and the USA are competing to increase the commercial opportunities in health and personal care.⁸ WTO, the Organisation of Economic Co-operation and Development, and even WHO continue to bring in reforms that promote trade in public services and undermine public provision by eroding the mechanisms for collective risk pooling and cross subsidisation.⁹ The World Bank has become the global specialist in implementing health-care reforms that reduce public provision and increase punitive user charges, most obviously across the developing world.^{10,11} Few countries are unaffected. The UK's capital-investment strategy facilitates the entry of corporations into public services and provides opportunities for generating new sources of public revenue from regressive user charges.¹²

To the Scottish Parliament's credit, it has withstood not only this international pressure but also the ambitions of the UK Government. The Scottish people have put Westminster on notice that the covert policy of privatising public goods such as education and health and personal care in the pursuit of trade will not go unopposed.

Allyson Pollock

Health Policy and Health Services Research Unit, School of Public Policy, University College London, London WC1H 9QU, UK
(e-mail: allyson.pollock@ucl.ac.uk)

- 1 Scottish Parliament Official Report, Vol 10, no 6, 25 January 2001, col 605.
- 2 Bed availability and occupancy, England. Department of Health, 1999–2000.
- 3 Royal Commission on Long Term Care. With respect to old age: long term care—rights and responsibilities. London: Stationery Office, 1999.
- 4 The NHS plan: a plan for investment, a plan for reform. London: Stationery Office, 2000.
- 5 Fairer charging policies for home care and other non-residential social services: a consultation paper. London: Department of Health, Jan 2001
- 6 Health and Social Care Bill. Dec, 2000
- 7 Pollock AM. Will intermediate care be the undoing of the NHS? *BMJ* 2000; **321**: 393–94.
- 8 Price D, Pollock AM, Shaoul J. How the World Trade Organisation is shaping domestic policies in health care. *Lancet* 1999; **354**: 1889–92
- 9 Pollock AM, Price D. Rewriting the regulations: how the World Trade Organisation could accelerate privatisation in health care systems by undermining the voluntary basis of the GATS *Lancet* 2000; **356**: 1995–2000
- 10 Buse K, Gwin C. The World Bank and global cooperation in health: the case of Bangladesh. *Lancet* 1998; **351**: 665–69.
- 11 Qadeer I. Health care systems in transition III. India, Part I. The Indian experience. *J Public Health Med* 2000; **22**: 25–32.
- 12 Gaffney D, Pollock AM, Price D, Shaoul J. The politics of the private finance initiative and the news. *NHS. BMJ*, 1999; **319**: 249–53.